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Minutes of the January 11, 2007
regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
Call to Order
The Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority met in regular session Thursday, January 11, 2007 at 8:30 a.m. at the City of Vallejo City Council Meeting Chambers.  Chair Davis called the meeting to order at 8:33 a.m.
2.
Roll Call
The following members were present:  Gerald Davis, Mark Luce, and Jill Techel.  Leon Garcia was excused.
3.
Public Comment
Barry Christian, a resident of the City of American Canyon, announced that next Thursday the American Canyon City Council will have an agenda item proposing the City pay to conduct a study on the Napa River Trail.  Napa County has already studied the Cargill salt ponds and a possible connection to Eucalyptus Drive in American Canyon.  The new proposed study would take a look at expanding the project to include the American Canyon Sanitary Landfill lands.  The cost of the proposed study is estimated at $10,000.  No action taken.
4.
PRESENTATIONS AND COMMENDATIONS

A.
Elections
Nominated and elected Jill Techel for Chair and Leon Garcia for Vice-Chair.  GD-ML-LG-JT

X

5.
Consent Calendar

A.
Approval of Minutes
Staff requested approval of the December 7, 2006 regular meeting minutes.

B.
Uncollectibles
Staff requested approval and authorization to excuse accounts adding to a total of $634.57 from collections previously due to Devlin Road Transfer Station, primarily due to the inability to locate a responsible party for charges against the uncollectible accounts.
Approved Consent Calendar items A through B.  ML-GD-LG-JT


X

6.
Administrative Items

A.
Authority Resolution #07-02

The passing of this resolution would not obligate the Authority to selling the Oat Hill Quarry (OHQ) lands in question, but would provide the Authority the option to do so.  Even so, if there are public agencies that are interested in purchasing the OHQ lands, they may understandably wish to discuss and negotiate with the Authority in good faith.  Staff therefore advises the Board to first settle the question of whether now is the time to sell the OHQ lands, rather than waiting for the City of American Canyon (CAC) to be farther along in their Oat Hill Master Plan (OHMP) process.
That being said, it is also important to note that, within the list of public agencies with which the Authority is obligated to negotiate, there is no hierarchy or set priority as far as who would have a greater claim to the property. Equally important to note is that, regarding the buyers’ obligations, there is no explicit obligation for these agencies to pay fair market value for the property, unless the Board should choose, at its own discretion, to sell the property at fair market value.
Board member Mark Luce expressed concern regarding the impact of declaring the property surplus at this stage. In past discussions, the understanding had been that taking such an action would simply mean that the Authority intended to sell the property at some future date.  Now it sounds as though making the declaration could actually obligate the Authority to begin negotiations with the public agencies.  Now does not seem to be the most auspicious time to put the OHQ lands up for sale.  The land has great potential value, and should the Authority sell it in the next four to six months, it arguably would be at a discount.

Chair Techel suggested that perhaps the next step in this process would be for staff to present a report to the Board at a future meeting, discussing the two sides of the issue.

Staff expects to have more information at a future date on the status of the OHMP, which could give the Board clearer direction.  Mr. Luce emphasized once again that he would like to see a strategy for maximizing value, and suggested it might be helpful to hire a broker that specializes in the sale of this kind of property.

Continued this item to the February 1, 2007 regular meeting.  ML-GD-LG-JT

X
B.
Public Hearing:  Rates

One of the issues that have been facing the Authority is the exceedances of the Devlin Road Transfer Station’s (DRTS) permitted daily vehicle count limits. The Authority received a notice of violation from the California Integrated Waste Management Board (CIWMB).  The rate resolution being presented today was prepared in part to set up a fee structure that might discourage smaller loads in favor of larger loads by including a $2.00 surcharge per vehicle, regardless of vehicle size.  The rate resolution also works well with the Authority’s plan to implement traffic improvements and to construct a new scale and scale house for the DRTS.  One scale would be for franchise vehicles and the other would be for non-franchise vehicles.
In investigating the cause of the daily vehicle limit violation, however, DRTS staff discovered an apparent error in counting vehicles.  It appears now that the conditions of the permit were not in violation.  DRTS staff had been counting some untarped vehicles twice (once for the vehicle itself and once for being uncovered).  That being said, traffic remains a serious problem at the DRTS, and continues to be the number one concern raised by franchise haulers.  Staff, therefore, still recommends moving forward with the traffic improvements and with the resolution.
Chair Techel opened the public hearing at 8:56 a.m.  No public comment was made.

Closed public hearing at 8:57 a.m.  ML-GD-LG-JT


X

Approved Authority Resolution #07-01, setting disposal rates for Devlin Road Transfer Station.  ML-GD-LG-JT


X
C.
Highlights
The closure of the American Canyon Sanitary Landfill (ACSL) was completed this past year, and the Authority has received all of the closure funds that were held in trust.  The Oat Hill Quarry (OHQ) was deregulated by the State and was appraised in preparation for its future sale.  The Authority released a request for proposals (RFP) for a new disposal and/or diversion contract(s) which may bring in some new ways to manage the facility by making construction and demolition (C&D) and waste diversion major components.  The Authority designated a new emergency interim Authority Manager, Pam Kindig.  
Staff invited Board members to include any additional items that may have inadvertently been overlooked.
No action taken.

D.
Monthly Financial Reports
Pam Kindig presented the November 2006 financial reports of the Authority.  No action taken.
7.
Facilities Business Items

A.
Ad Hoc Committee Report

Last Thursday, members of the ad hoc advisory committee joined staff in conducting interviews with the respondents to the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS) operations request for proposals (RFP).  There were four companies in total, some of which responded to the operations piece, some of which responded to the diversion piece, and some of which addressed both.  The interviews were very informative, and there are some good companies expressing interest in the project.  The consultant did an excellent job in reviewing the proposals and preparing for the interviews.
There was no formal action taken by the DRTS ad hoc committee, but staff has been directed to talk to some of the companies about some outstanding questions, and to gather some additional information.  The DRTS ad hoc committee is scheduled to meet again on January 25th and hopes to have a recommendation ready to present to the Board at the February 1st meeting.

No action taken.

B.
Oat Hill Master Plan Update

The Authority Manager has made attempts to contact the project leader for the City of American Canyon’s (CAC) Oat Hill Master Plan (OHMP) project, but she has been out of the office for the last week.  The project seems to have stalled, and there seems to be no forward movement by the CAC.  The developers are still discussing strategies.  No action taken.
8.
Other Business Items

A.
Manager’s Report
The new data on the daily vehicle counts for the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS) is still forthcoming.  Regardless of whether the counts show that the Authority was in violation, the Authority needs to move forward with the planned traffic and queuing improvements.  The Authority has a traffic consultant ready to prepare traffic data for the Napa County Planning Department so that they, in turn, may prepare the environmental documents for the Authority.
Everything is going well at the American Canyon Sanitary Landfill (ACSL), although the permanent power project is ongoing.  The primary stall right now is the need to provide permanent power, which PG&E is working on.  The leachate transmission line currently is operating on temporary power; the flare operates on power from Gas Recovery Systems.  The DRTS is meeting all of its requirements for environmental control, but still needs to get the permanent power source up and running.  The consultant has indicated that the work with PG&E could take four or six months.  In the meantime, the microturbine skids (gas compressor) can be operated on temporary power if necessary.

No action taken.
B.
Reports from Jurisdictions
i.
Vallejo:  Wes Chesbro was appointed to the California Integrated Waste Management Board.  Joe Tanner, the new City Manager, started this week, and has worked for Pacifica and for Pleasant Hill in the past.
ii.
Napa City:  The city had its annual Christmas tree recycling event, held in partnership with the Boy Scouts, and approximately 36 tons were collected.  The December 9th electronic waste collection event held at Napa Valley College collected 42 tons of materials; proceeds went to a student group at the college.  As of January 1st, the city’s Materials Diversion Facility (MDF) will be accepting electronic waste free of charge year-round, and this service will be open to all jurisdictions.  City staff is planning a series of trips to visit the facilities processing the MDF’s diverted materials as part of an accountability project to make sure the material is being processed in an appropriate manner.  The State has approved funding to hire an additional sorter at the MDF to do color-coding of glass, which will also mean greater revenue for the city.
iii. Napa County:  The Upper Valley Waste Management Agency (UVWMA) continues to work on its rate methodology, and staff expects to have a report for the UVWMA Board at its February meeting.  There is an electronic waste collection event scheduled at the franchise facility on Whitehall Lane in St. Helena on March 3rd.  The UVWMA has received a $7,000 grant from the State to conduct a study on battery recycling and diversion.
iv. American Canyon:  The city had a Christmas tree recycling event in partnership with the Boy Scouts, and they collected 251 trees, which is down from last year.  But instead of having the trees taken out by the garbage service contractor, Hertz Rentals donated the use of a wood chipper.  An electronic waste collection event is scheduled for this Saturday from 8 a.m. to 2 p.m. at the elementary school.
No action taken.

C.
Board of Directors Comments
None.
D.
Future Agenda Items
None.
9.
CLOSED SESSION

None.

10.
Adjournment
Meeting adjourned at 9:27 a.m.
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	ATTEST: Secretary of the Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority


KEY

Vote:  GD = Gerald Davis; LG = Leon Garcia; ML = Mark Luce; JT = Jill Techel

The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations under Vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; AB = Absent





